THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – March 11, 2008
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on March 11, 2008 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1



DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No, 4


ABSENT:
MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 4

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent







MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order.  An 8th grade student from Southport Middle School, Alan DeCara, led the Pledge of Allegiance and then played Mozart’s “Sonata” on his French horn.  Mrs. Ginger Phillips accompanied him on the keyboard.
PUBLIC HEARING(S)**
**Charter School Contract with Imagine – St. Lucie County, LLC – Nau Charter School (continued from February 26, 2008 public hearing)

Chairman Hilson opened the public hearing to receive comments on the proposed charter school contract with Imagine – St. Lucie County, LLC – Nau Charter School.  Hearing none, the public hearing was closed. 
Dr. Miller indicated she had seen the names of three charter board members and asked if any of them were from St. Lucie County.  Dr. Kathy McGinn confirmed that two of the three board members were local residents.  Mrs. Hensley commented that three board members did not give much depth to the organization; however, she understood it was their choice to make.  Mr. Harrell confirmed that the charter board’s Articles of Incorporation should contain information relative to the number of board members that are required.
Chairman Hilson stated she was opposed to the charter contract from a financial aspect.  The time that district staff is required to work with the charter school will exceed the 5% state allotment for those services.  District staff and board members had spent endless hours developing and reviewing the charter application/contract.  The word “sponsor”, which refers to the School Board, appears continuously throughout the contract.  Another problem was the 100% testing and evaluation that has to be done by the School Board.  None of the charter school FTE money will come to the School Board—it will only receive 5%.  Ms. Hilson stated the expectation that the district’s ESE department will be available to help work with special needs charter school children is unrealistic.  Ms. Hilson questioned where the finances and staff will come from to take care of the district’s schools/students, let alone the charter school students.  The amount of district staff time that will be required was massive and Ms. Hilson said she had a real concern about the entire situation.  If the money followed the requirements and if 5% were a reasonable amount, then she would feel more comfortable.
Chairman Hilson stated the School Board has no right to reject the contract because the state took away its exclusive authority.  Ms. Hilson was very uncomfortable from a money point of view and staff point of view. 
At Chairman Hilson’s request, Attorney Dan Harrell talked about the appeal of the denial of exclusive authority which was proceeding.  The First District Court of Appeals had harmonized the briefing schedules which were due the second week in April 2008.  All of the district appeals, including St. Lucie County School District, were put on the same time track.  All of the districts were challenging two constitutional provisions that were at issue.  The exclusive authority appeal did not really touch upon the review by district school boards of applications for charter school approval.  It related solely to whether or not another entity might be able to grant applications for charter schools within the various districts.  Mr. Harrell indicated that Ms. Hilson was correct in that once an applicant had met the facial requirements of the statute and there was no other reason to deny the application, then the Board was essentially required to grant the charter.  Ms. Hilson’s concern about whether or not the administration that must occur was adequately covered by the 5% that can be retained, was a legislative policy issue that the Board could not make.  The Board had to live with the legislation.  Mr. Harrell continued by stating that staff and others have reviewed the application and it did meet the criteria.  The pro forma was workable, the academic components were complete, there was no reason to deny this particular applicant access to the process and for those reasons, Mr. Harrell agreed with staff’s recommendation to approve the charter.
Dr. Miller reminded everyone that she had previously asked staff (Mr. Bargeron and Dr. McGinn)  to contact both charter school applicants that were coming before the Board about the budget holdback and significant budget cuts at the state level which would affect everyone’s budget.  Dr. Miller said since she hadn’t heard anything back on this matter, she assumed that staff had contacted both charter school applicants and they had both provided appropriate documentation that they had the financial backing to move forward despite the holdback. Dr. Kathy McGinn confirmed that contact had been made and appropriate documentation had been provided to staff per Dr. Miller’s request. 

Dr. Carvelli asked Mr. Tim Bargeron if, when reviewing the charter school budget, there was adequate contingency and reserve built-in in the event of lower enrollment based on start-up.  Mr. Bargeron replied the first year was a little low (less than 3%) but it accumulated quickly in subsequent years.  The only unknown was the charter school start up grant.  It may present difficulties for them if they don’t get it.  Dr. Carvelli confirmed that the Board would be receiving periodic reports during the school year related to its operation and performance.  Mr. Lannon stated that per Section 5.0- Administrative Management, Section 5.1 – Proof of Start-up Funding, the applicant was required to provide to the sponsor (the School Board) proof of sufficient funds no later than June 15, 2008.  Failure to do so was grounds for termination and/or non-renewal.  There were safeguards built into the application.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the Charter School
Contract with Imagine – St. Lucie County, LLC – Nau Charter School as
presented (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 4-0).
**Proposed Amendments to School Board Policies #4.151 – District Wellness, #6.307 – Staff Dress, and #8.31 – Student Transportation 

Chairman Hilson opened the public hearing to receive comments on the proposed amendments to School Board Policies #4.151 – District Wellness, #6.307 – Staff Dress, and #8.31 – Student Transportation.  Hearing none, the public hearing was closed.

There were no further comments and Superintendent Lannon made the following recommendation.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the
amendments to School Board Policies #4.151, #6.307, and
#8.31 as presented (Hensley/Carvelli/Carried 4-0).
MINUTES

February 12, 2008 Regular Meeting, February 26, 2008 Regular Workshop Meeting
Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes for the
 February 12th and 26th , 2008 meetings as presented


(Hensley/Miller/Carried 4-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

1. CT Floresta Elementary “Hero in our Midst” Recognition of Raymar Hojilla 

Mr. Charles Martignetti, Floresta Elementary Interim Principal, and the School Board recognized Raymar Hojilla, 4th grade student, as a “hero in our midst”.  Mr. Martignetti described the circumstances during which Raymar had helped his 3rd grade classmate by seeking immediate assistance after witnessing an accident while on the way to school.  The student received a certificate for exemplary citizenship and he and his family were congratulated. 
2. JS Scholar Athlete Recognitions – Fort Pierce Central High 
District Athletic Director Jay Stewart introduced two scholar athletes from Fort Pierce Central High to the Board for recognition.  The school principal, athletic coaches and family joined in to congratulate Asheia Miller and Simon Cummings for their highly successful school careers in academics and athletics. 
3. KP Samuel S. Gaines Essay Contest Winners  
Mr. Kevin Perry, Area Assistant Superintendent, presented awards (checks) to the winners of the Samuel S. Gaines Essay Contest.  Mr. Gaines, former School Board Member for 36 years, joined in the presentation of plaques and congratulated each winner.
4. BS Pilot Club of Fort Pierce and Pilot International Donation (Total Value $18,500) 

Ms. Lesa Kitzmiller and Mrs. Barbara Slaga from the ESE Department, along with Dale Cassens Principal Larry Bashear, asked the Board to recognize members of the Pilot Club who had donated a total of $18,500 to the department and school.  The monies were being used for support materials to teach ESE students independent functioning and living skills in TMH, PMH, high school, and middle school programs throughout the district.  Funds were also used to support the art program at Dale Cassens School.

 Members of the club who attended were:  Adele Lowe, Ann Freeman, Irene Wood, Muriel Cowell, Jan Smith, and Tena Sigmon.  This was a significant amount and great appreciation was expressed by all.

Action:
The donation of $18,500 was accepted from the Pilot Club



on behalf of Dale Cassens School and the ESE Department



by general consent.
5. GY Garden City Elementary Donation (Total Value $1,500) (Postponed)
This item has been postponed.
6. GY Panasonic’s China Experience Finalists
Mrs. Genelle Yost introduced three finalists of the China Experience Multi-Media project to the Board, namely: Brandon Torres from Samuel S. Gaines Academy, Zachery Wilkins from Lincoln Park Academy, and Daniel Bernal from St. Lucie West K-8.  The three finalists were asked to prepare and present an  8-10 minute media production along with written narrative of no less than 500 words.  The winner would receive an all expense paid trip to the 2008 Olympics in Beijing, China, courtesy of Panasonic USA.  Daniel Bernal was announced as the winner.  All three students were congratulated for their great achievement and hard work. 
7. KM Music in our Schools Month Resolution – March 2008

Mrs. Christine Hill, music teacher at F. K. Sweet Elementary, read the resolution designating the month

of March as “Music in our Schools Month”.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the



resolution as read (Hensley/Miller/Carried 4-0).

STAFF REPORTS

8. OR Curriculum Report - School Improvement Plan Presentation – 
The Board received written and verbal school improvement plan presentations from Mr. John Williams, Principal of Fort Pierce Central High, and Dr. Keith Brown, Principal of Fort Pierce Westwood High School.  School improvement plans are presented during each regular business meeting as determined by the Superintendent and staff.  The reports include each regular school’s previous year’s data on student demographics, Stanford achievement results, FCAT subgroup data/student proficiency, adequate yearly progress and strategies germane to each school’s student population for the coming year in reading, mathematics, writing, and science.  Details of the data presented can be found in the supplemental minutes packet and/or at each school.  
9. MS Transportation Department Analysis Relating to Safety and School Bus Stops (Transpar Report)
Mr. Marty Sanders, Executive Director of Growth Management, introduced Mr. Kyle Martin, consultant with Transpar Group, to the Board.  The Board had previously approved a contract with Transpar Group for the purpose of conducting a comprehensive review of the district’s transportation department practices with regard to its placement of bus stops for safety.  Mr. Martin indicated that placement of stops by the department were consistent with state regulations, keeping with procedures of other well operated district systems, that the staff complied with written policy and procedures, and the accident rate was low and improving.  Specific recommendations for the safe placement of stops were part of the voluminous report, as were matters that addressed economic impact of moving all stops from arterials and collectors, efficiency of the current system, increased reimbursement from the state, review of the organization (routing software and provision of fleet replacement plan), and support for the controlled choice education strategy (see supplemental minutes packet for full report).  
In reviewing the next steps with the Board, Superintendent Lannon indicated there were many components to be considered.  Staff would be looking at making some refinements within a certain timeframe to be brought back to the Board.  The analysis of bell times was not yet completed but a review would be done as soon as possible, particularly in view of the financial savings involved.  It was understood that everyone would appreciate the longest lead time in order to plan for the beginning of school.  Mr. Lannon mentioned that the Transpar Group was a national leader in their field.  He would like to keep the relationship with them and he planned to bring back a recommendation to that effect.  There were new things to learn as a result of their report—they could help refine and guide the district with their expertise.  .    
Chairman Hilson expressed appreciation, on behalf of the Board, for the excellent report.  Dr. Carvelli said he was thankful that the recommendation to save money was not at the expense of safety.  

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT
Superintendent Lannon, who had just returned from a trip to Great Britain, shared information about his trip with the Board.  
On another matter, Mr. Lannon announced that the Consol General of Mexico in Miami, Ambassador Juan Miguel Gutierrez Tinoco, and staff members were scheduled to visit St. Lucie County School District on Monday, March 24, 2008.
CTA REPORT

No report.
CWA REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA

Action: The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent
 agenda items #10 through #24 as presented (Hensley/

Carvelli/Carried 4-0).
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Dr. Carvelli asked that early release days be incorporated into the final school calendar.  Mr. Lannon indicated they would be brought to the Board for approval at the next board meeting.  Dr. Carvelli suggested that staff look at the number of days and what is being done on those early release days.
10. SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
11. SR School Year Calendar 2008-09
12. SR Teacher Insight Assessment Proposal 

13. SR Revised Job Description(s) for Bus Aide/Attendant, Job Coach 

14. TB Budget Amendment #5 – Food Service #2

15. TB New Tax-Sheltered Annuity Deduction Slot – GWN Securities, Inc.
16. TB ITB 08-22 – Provide and Install Lighting Grid at Means Court Center

17. TB Bid 08-28 – Sale of Surplus Property – CPUs, Monitors, Printers, and TVs
18. TB RFP 07-35 – Acquisition and Implementation of a Student Information System
19. ML St. Lucie County Education Foundation Annual Financial Report - June 30, 2007

20. KP Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts Chorus Trip to Orlando, FL – May 2 - 4, 2008

21. AC Port St. Lucie High Drama Student Trip to New York City, NY – December 11 – 17, 2008  

22. SW U. S. Environmental Protection Agency Indoor Air Quality Tools for Schools Program

             and American Lung Association’s Open Airways for Schools Program Grant Proposal
23. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with A+ Therapy Professionals

24. MS Transportation Analysis for Determining Bell Times 2008-09

OTHER BUSINESS

25. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #124 through #181      

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Final Orders #124 through #181 as presented 
(Miller/Carvelli/Carried 4-0).
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
No report.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT

No report.
FACILITIES REPORT
No report.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
Dr. Miller passed out Great Strides Relay for Cystic Fibrosis brochures to other members.
On behalf of the United Way, Dr. Miller presented Mr. Lannon with the Circle of Honor Award in recognition of school district employees’ participation during the 2007-08 fund raising campaign.

Dr. Carvelli and Mr. Lannon discussed the timing of the superintendent’s evaluation for an upcoming agenda.  It was decided that the meeting prior to April 1st was the desired target date.
Dr. Miller expressed great appreciation to Mrs. Olivia Watkins and her team of helpers who put the wonderful Teacher of the Year ceremony together.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were no unscheduled speakers.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the March 11, 2008 regular meeting at approximately 8:30 p.m.






